Interagency Committee on

Federal Advisory Committee Management

March 1, 2007

Minutes of Meeting

9:30 a.m. – 11:00 a.m.

9:30 a.m.  Welcome and General Introductions (Mr. Robert Flaak, Director, Committee Management Secretariat (CMS), General Services Administration (GSA))

The meeting was called to order at approximately 9:30 a.m. by Robert Flaak, Director, Committee Management Secretariat (CMS).  He thanked Mr. Frank Wilson, Committee Management Officer, Department of Defense (DOD) for hosting the meeting.  Mr. Flaak then welcomed attendees and thanked everyone for coming.  Mr. Flaak then asked that all attendees introduce themselves.  

9:40 a.m.  Committee Management Updates (Mr. Robert Flaak)

Annual Comprehensive Review (ACR), Library of Congress/Congressional Research Service Study, Charters/ Federal Register Notices

Mr. Flaak began his presentation by stating that the ACR process has gone very well this year.  He stated that next year CMS will probably have the same submission date for FY 2007 (no later than December 8) that was used for FY 2006.  Everyone will then be rolled over into FY 2008 the next week.  Chuck Howton added that the database is open all year, and if agencies update all of their information as it becomes available, they should be finished by the submission due date.

Mr. Flaak then asked everyone about the Library of Congress/Congressional Research Service Study, and how everyone has fared with it.  Some agencies have said that they have been called for interviews.  Mr. Flaak said that CMS had not been given a lot of insight on this subject.  Mr. Howton added that everyone should answer the questions carefully and be aware that their responses will probably be made available to the congressional oversight committee. 

Next, Mr. Flaak mentioned that another area that CMS has been concerned with is charters.  He told everyone that he has been having the desk officers look at all charters and give everyone feedback on them.  The reason for this, is that if charters are not done properly, there is opportunity for legal challenges.   

Finally, Mr. Flaak told everyone that he has instructed all of the desk officers to look at the Federal Register Notices a couple of times a week and that special attention should be paid to language of the notices and their timing.  Mr. Flaak said that some agencies are not adhering to the 15 day notice that is supposed to be given before a meeting.  He has seen some notices that are given only two to four days before a meeting, and some have been after the meeting.  He emphasized that CMOs should pay attention to this, as this is a process issue subject to litigation.  Another item that Mr. Flaak said that he noticed is that a lot of the notices don’t mention the Federal Advisory Committee Act (FACA).  FACA should be mentioned in all notices. 

At the conclusion of this discussion, Mr. Flaak mentioned that there were two new CMOs that were attending the meeting.  They are Annemarie Juhlin of the Department of Transportation, (DOT), and Matthew Teague of the Small Business Administration (SBA).  He welcomed them to the FACA community.

10:10  Reporting Out on the IAC Task Forces (Mr. Robert Flaak, CMS,  Mr. Chuck Howton, CMS,  Ms. Debbie Connors, CMS, Ms. Tabitha Dove, CMS) 

Mr. Flaak introduced this topic by explaining that each task force has had at least one to three meetings and this is an update as to what is happening on each task force.  He first reported on the Task Force on Federal Advisory Committee Information Systems which is an advisory group on the FACA Database.  This group is advising the FACA database team on how to enable the database to give agencies more information that will help them perform their FACA duties easier and faster.  Important issues include output measures and reporting functions that are needed to help agencies obtain the most current and accurate information on advisory committees.  In essence, this group will help agencies do their job better.  The group is also providing advice on what types of information agencies need, which they may not be getting at the current time.  Dr. Fussell is the task force chair. Mr. Flaak reported that the next meeting would be on March 14, 2007.  He concluded the discussion by stating that the task would take quite a while to accomplish its task, probably two years.   

The second group, the Task Force on Federal Advisory Committee Regulatory Development, is studying FACA regulatory and best practices issues.  Chuck Howton is the chair with Maggie Weber, CMS, assisting him.  Mr. Howton first stated that he now has official membership from the National Archives and Records Administration and he will soon have membership from the Department of Justice.  Mr. Howton reported that the group is gathering information and recommendations for changes to the FACA guidelines, which will be revised beginning in approximately two years.  In the interim, this group is evaluating the establishment, renewal, and chartering processes, and consultations with CMS generally, evaluating existing templates for chartering, and developing a standardized template that provides suitable information and reduces workload (or amendments). A best practices template for charters is being developed and will be e-mailed to everyone.  Also, there will be a section-by-section analysis of policy, a sub-group will be formed to review litigation history, and there will be a sectional analysis for regulation.  Mr. Howton completed his discussion by stating that there should be more information in the revised rule about the internet and that balance and transparency processes should be explained more thoroughly also.   

The third group, the Task Force on Federal Advisory Committee Performance Measurement, is advising CMS on how best to measure the performance of Federal advisory committees by looking at the current ways in which CMS and agencies are using performance measures.  This information will then be used to develop generic performance measures for use by agencies to evaluate their advisory committees, develop a Governmentwide measurement system for CMS evaluation use, and develop best practices that can be used by agencies in their own performance measurement programs.  Ms. Debbie Connors is the task force chair.

Ms. Connors reported that the task force has held two more task force meetings since the last Interagency meeting.  The second meeting was held January 17, 2007.  Briefly, this meeting discussed possible task force charter changes, possible changes to the performance measurement survey questions and a discussion of the time frame for the task force. 

The third meeting was held on February 22, 2007.  At this meeting, the revised performance measurement survey questions were discussed again.  Ms, Connors reported that she is currently in the process of revising the questions again, and will then put them into the on-line survey format and then send these revised questions to the members of the task force to see how these revised questions “test” out, and how “user friendly” they are.  She stated that she was also going to submit the questions to the GSA Office of Management and Budget (OMB) clearance contact person for clearance purposes.  

Ms. Connors said that after this clearance is completed, CMS will be ready to e-mail the performance measurement survey out to the committees.  She said that she will keep everyone informed as to the progress of the survey, and as soon as she obtains the clearance to e-mail out the surveys, she will e-mail the CMO’s that they should inform their committees that the survey will be coming to them in the near future (currently planned for mid-May 2007 timeframe).  

The fourth group, the Task Force on Federal Advisory Committee Training Development has met twice.  Ms. Tabitha Dove, task force chair, reported the task force is looking at the current status of training by CMS.  The task force is looking at the basic FACA Course itself, and is exploring other areas of training, which CMS could conduct.  These areas could include:  a Committee Management Officer (CMO) course curriculum; evaluation techniques and feedback for courses; and a seminar series that would include legal issues, public participation, ethics, recordkeeping, and committee balance.  
Ms. Dove reported that the group has met twice.  The on-line survey that has been developed for surveying members of the FACA community as to what their roles  and interests are in terms of FACA training has been finalized, and consists of eleven questions.  The survey is currently sitting in GSA clearance.  Ms. Dove completed her presentation by stating that the task force will not meet again until the GSA OMB clearance has been completed.  

An agency asked about CMS’s on-line FACA Training Module.  Mr. Howton responded by stating that the high costs of hosting the training on the Internet outweighed the benefits.  Mr. Howton said that because of the high technical cost, CMS would have to charge agencies as much as the regular FACA course in order to pay for the administration.  Mr. Howton concluded his discussion by stating that ultimately, CMS may give this course away to the agencies on a CD as an additional tool for them in the future.
10:30:  Federal Advisory Committee Act (FACA) Training (Ms. Tabitha Dove, CMS) 

Ms. Dove reported that CMS will not be able to have the FACA training course at the site that she has been using for several years, because they will now only book 30 days in advance.  Therefore, the May course will be held at another location.  She asked the agencies for any help with off-site training sites that CMS could use for the course.  She added that as an incentive, CMS would give 3 – 4 free spaces in the training course if an agency could provide a site.  She said that CMS needs a seating capacity for 50 people for the course.  She has 60 people signed up for the March 21-22, 2007, class.   She said that if CMS has to go to a hotel site to hold the class, then CMS will have to raise the cost of the course, which she would not want to do.        
Update on DOD Top-to-Bottom Review (Mr. James Freeman, DOD)
Mr. James Freeman updated everyone on DOD’s Top-to-Bottom Review that he had reported on at the Interagency Meeting held on September 14, 2006.  This Top-to-Bottom Review is streamlining and consolidating some of DOD’s current advisory committees and will ensure that the decision makers are receiving a strategic assessment of the issues through integrated thinking and cross communications.   He reported that DOD is still looking at their committees, and April 2007 is when the comments on the Top-to-Bottom Review are due back to his office.  His office will then make recommendations as to which committees they will recommend be streamlined.  These recommendations will then be implemented in the May 2007 time frame.
The meeting was adjourned at approximately 11:00 a.m.

Action Items:

Agencies should contact Ms.Tabitha Dove regarding possible training sites and their FACA training needs.

Handouts:
1. FACA Training 

2. IAC Meeting Dates

3. FACA News clips
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